Minutes of the VILLAGE BOARD MEETING of the Board of Trustees of the Village/Town of Mount Kisco held on Monday, October 1, 2018 at 7:00 p.m. in the Frank J. DiMicco Board Room, Village Hall, 104 Main Street, Mount Kisco, New York.


Present:

Mayor Gina Picinich





Deputy Mayor Jean Farber
Trustee Isidoro Albanese






Trustee Karen Schleimer


Also Present:

Edward Brancati, Village Manager
Whitney Singleton, Village Attorney


Absent:

Trustee Peter Grunthal

Mayor Picinich opened the Village Board Meeting and asked everyone to rise for the pledge of allegiance.  She asked everyone to please remain standing for a moment of silence for everyone at this table to always remember that it is an honor to sit up here and to serve the people of this community.
Continuation of a Public Hearing to discuss a proposed Solar Energy Law.


Mayor Picinich reviewed the following slides with regards to the possible modifications based on the input from out last public hearing.  
[image: image1.png]Possible Modifications

« Tier 3
+ CD and PD on parcels with access to NYS or County Road
+ Maintain underlying zoning

+ CD - 35% development coverage, limit building coverage for battery
storage, buffers 300-200 feet
+ PD — 25 feet

+ Must have tree mitigation plan as per all development
« Trees to be restored after decommissioning
« Tier 2
+ Possible elimination. Need to determine if elevated solar
structures can be encompassed in Tier 1

« Tier 1
« No change
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« NYSERDA Model Code

« Village Manager & Mayor edited
« Village Attorney edited

« BOT Work Session edited

+ Released to public for review

* Public Hearing

« Referred to County, Village Planning Board (required) and to
Conservation Advisory Council and Tree Preservation Board

* Incorporate Feedback
« BOT Vote on Legislation
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«Formalize Ground Rules for Solar

« Identify Types of Solar
« Permitted Zones

MountKisco





[image: image4.png]Types of Solar

« Tier 1 — Roof or building mounted
« Permit issued by Building Department
* All Zones

« Tier 2 - Ground mounted smaller than 1000 sqft
« Permit issued by Building Department
« Non-residential Zones

« Tier 3 — Ground mounted larger than 1000 sqft
« By Special Permit through a Planning Board process
which includes a public hearing
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Mayor Picinich stated that everyone is welcome to share their thoughts.  We will just ask that you be focused and succinct, add new information, and not repeat what you have shared from the previous meeting.


Mr. Howard Kensing, Jr., President of Oakwood Cemetery.  Mr. Kensing has been President of Oakwood Cemetery since 1990.  He thanked Mr. Farrell, Attorney for Oakwood Cemetery for his spot-on comments at the last public hearing.  As Mr. Farrell noted, most of the Board Members are residents and taxpayers of Mount Kisco.  We have respect for the cemetery, we love the grounds and to us it is hallow ground.  Many people have spoken at these meetings respectfully and complementary of our cemetery.  One gentlemen said it is beautiful and serene, which it is now.  In our opinion its beautiful land that we’ve developed well over the years.  We have tried to make our cemetery conservation friendly and I believe we have.  The development of our cemetery into the beautiful site it is today didn’t happen overnight, it took a lot of hard work and money.  We were able to accumulate money from the Cell Tower Lease that we had.  At a certain point in time, we were able to use it for things like this, but we cannot anymore.  We are subjected to the oversight and control of the New York State Division of Cemeteries, we are a not-for-profit cemetery incorporated under the laws of the State of New York.  A portion of our income from plot sales and many other things has to be put into trust for permanent maintenance, which is governed by the State and they want to make sure that a certain amount of money goes into trust.  In the meantime, we need money to operate the cemetery and that’s where this solar field comes into play.  We were approached by a solar provider and we liked what they said they could do for us and the community.  We saw it as a means to help pay our operating expenses and at the same time pay-off the loan with the State.  We see this as a benefit to the Village and a benefit to us.  It’s in an area that is not used for burials, down the road twenty-five (25) years from now, it can and will be used for graves, but in the mean time we have a lot of open areas.  Oakwood Cemetery has been a good neighbor over the years to Mount Kisco and I’m not sure if over the years it’s been recognized that way.  We provided land for the Independent Fire Company House along with the Ambulance Corps on Lexington Avenue for parking.  We are ready and willing if the Village wants it to sell the land adjacent to that parking area behind the fire house for additional parking.  We also sold property to the Village that the Village was encumbering for the salt dome down at the Highway Department.  We also at one time for many years provided storage for the Village’s leaves and brush, we did get a small stipend for it, but again we made ourselves available to the Village.  We also have made land available to Veterans’ with a tribute to them, it will be there forever in the big beautiful field.  I think we’ve given our fair share to the Village as a not-for-profit, we don’t pay any taxes.  We have a cell tower on the property which we lease to Crown Castle and they pay a significant amount of taxes to the Village.  We’ve tried to be a good neighbor and I’m not sure we’ve always been treated in return as a good neighbor and a lot of people know about that.  I’d like to sweep the slate clean so to speak and say yes, we want to renew that good neighbor with the Village and I get the feeling from this Board that we’ve got a good shot at that.  Thank you.  

Mr. Jim Wood, Board Member of the Oakwood Cemetery and Member of Bedford 2020.  While I endorse everything that Mr. Kensing has said I will not repeat it.  Rather, I will say that I commend the Board of Trustees for initiating this legislation.  I think that our grandchildren, greatgrandchildren, and their greatgrandchildren will benefit from reduced carbon emissions, which will grow from solar.  I think for everybody this is a win-win situation where everybody will be better off with reduced carbon emissions.  Therefore, I commend you for that and endorse the passage of this legislation.  Thank you.

Ms. Midge Iorio, Executive Director of Bedford 2020 read the following statement into the record.  

As I believe many of you are aware, Bedford 2020 is a local organization with a mission to reduce greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions and protect natural resources. We have often partnered with the Village of Mount Kisco to meet shared environmental goals.  Tonight, I’d like to share two important factors related to the proposed solar permitting law that we think the Village of Mount Kisco should be proud of:  

FIRST:  We need community solar to achieve the renewable energy goals set by the State of New York… Thank you Mount Kisco Board for your leadership in bringing forth this proposed law -- that will bring community solar to your Village. And, for being a model that other Towns and Villages throughout Westchester County can follow. 

SECOND: One of most important factors about the proposed law is that it suggests that “pollinator habitats” – native and other plantings that attract pollinators such as butterflies, bees, and songbirds -- be included, when practical, on Tier Three solar projects. I imagine that many of you have no idea what that looks like, and I’d like to share four (4) or five (5) slides taken at solar arrays that include pollinator habitats. 

On behalf of Bedford 2020, I’d like to once again commend your leadership in renewable energy and community solar -- and urge you to pass this law.  Thank you.
Ms. Ruth Moy stated that she is a resident and homeowner here in Mount Kisco.  I feel strongly that we do not rush the Tier 3 Solar Farm issue at the expense of our precious little green space in Mount Kisco.  This is an issue that residents and elected boards must work out together without a deadline to meet.  Why doesn’t Bedford put these solar farms in Bedford.  I’ve worked with the trail team and the Natural Resources Inventory (NRI) from the time I moved to Mount Kisco approximately four (4) years ago to the present.  Expanding and improving green space which benefits our residents, their families and friends, and attracts new young families to Mount Kisco.  Our peninsula trail is an example of our hard work with the beautiful wild flowers, birds, bugs, and butterflies that it has attracted.  I know you have all seen it and enjoyed it.  We must take notice of other towns as well that are aggressively improving their preservation districts.  For example, Croton, Peekskill, Ossining, and Yonkers with their magnificent river walks and open spaces.  The Westchester Land Trust is obtaining quite a variety of parcels to preserve.  Recently the Marion Del Center that is thirty-four (34) acres and as little as 1.6 acres in a Long Island Sound community all in the interest of the environment.  I want to live in a small town where I can trust that we are not going to sell off our open space every time a financial opportunity presents itself or we’ll risk a decline in the quality of life here in Mount Kisco.  We should be concerned not to remove precious habitat in wildlife corridors.  The revised law does not protect our Village land, allowing large solar farms is not the way to proceed.  Now more than ever it’s time for all our citizens and our elected board members to think about our public land.  Look at all of the havoc we are experiencing due to many harsh storms, this is happening because people do not pay attention to the natural world around them.  It’s simple, keep solar on the roof tops and ground spaces.  Thank you for your attention to this important issue.  
Mr. John Rhodes, Chairman of the Conservation Advisory Council (CAC) thanked the Village Board for the proposed modifications you’ve made to the original draft of the law.  I see that you’ve incorporated some of the suggestions that we made and some of the suggestions that other residents made during the pubic hearing.  I really appreciate that kind of collaborative attitude.  There are a couple of things that still concern me that we saw regarding the proposed changes.  We would like to see a little more developed language in terms of the revisions.  As in all of these very complex zoning and conservation things the devil is in the details so we want to see what’s really going on with that.  First, I would like to reiterate, and it’s been said before, that the conservation community here in Mount Kisco is against solar.  Nothing could be further from the truth.  Many of us have been working on alternative energy for many years and we are very much for sustainable solar.  I think a couple of things have been said that are not accurate.  We appreciate that a lot of the modern solar farms do have pollinator gardens, but this is not just about the Oakwood application.  This is about the future zoning of the entire town and our open spaces.  In some of those areas were are talking about cutting down 8 or 10 football fields of trees and native habitat and replacing those with solar arrays and gardens.  Well that’s nice, but it does not replace the habitat when you are talking about removing all of that native habitat.  Some of that may be necessary, but we would like to see it minimized and remediated properly.  One of the issues that I saw from the revised draft was the setbacks, specifically in the Preservation District (PD) zoning.  I think in the Conservation District (CD) you’ve done a good job with that and I realize in some of those areas there might be less of an impact from a solar farm depending on the location.  Again, these are the details and the law really needs to cover those details to make sure that it is really going to happen that way.  In terms of the PD, you mentioned a twenty-five (25) foot set back.  However, for buildings in the PD district its fifty (50) feet and that is set as a minimum.  Since the solar arrays we are talking about are four (4) football fields that is going to be quite a large visible impactful installation.  In fact, I think the fifty (50) foot minimum is quite reasonable, because that would allow for at least some sort of wildlife buffer on both sides of that type of installation which we think is very important for the wildlife and conservation and also within the guidelines of the National Forest Service.  Secondly, it would allow for some buffering in terms of neighboring properties in the case of Oakwood for example it would allow for some buffering for neighboring properties and people visiting the cemetery and people living in Diplomat Towers.  The other thing I saw from the revision is that you are still maintaining to delegate the authority for the Tier 3 installations to the Planning Board.  I think in the case of the Tier 3 Solar Farms each one of those could have a significant impact on the Town, positive or negative depending on the details and I think that is something that the Village Board should retain.  Particularly, because the Village Board is elected and therefore accountable to the people for all of the actions that you take.  In the case of the Planning Board, they are appointed, and while they try to do a good job, they are not directly accountable to the people.  Therefore, we think that maintaining that authority with the Village Board to hold a public hearing and grant or deny each special use permit might be a better way to serve the people of the Town.  There are some other things, but we will provide more details later on.  I just want to thank you for your hard work because this is a very important issue to the Town.  
Mr. Robert Liebman read the following statement into the record.  

Somehow, a proposal to build a solar farm in Oakwood Cemetery has led to a proposed law that could affect many zoning districts in Mount Kisco. One of the unusual aspects of the process of drafting the law is that no other Westchester community has passed such a law so there are no local model laws to follow. In the past when wetland laws, steep slopes laws, tree preservation laws, etc. were considered for Mount Kisco, there were always laws from other Westchester communities available for guidance. In this case a generic model law from NYSERDA was used instead. This has made the task of drafting the law much more difficult than it would have been otherwise and it is probably largely responsible for the large amount of revising that has taken place as unanticipated complications of the law have become evident. 

The main aim of the law appears to be to allow a solar farm to be built in Oakwood Cemetery. This ill-conceived project would require removal of more than 100 trees and would block a critical wildlife corridor. Without this proposed project it seems likely that this solar energy law would not have been drafted. There are no other proposed projects that would be affected by the law. Therefore, to get this one project built, a considerable amount of other land is being put in jeopardy through changes in zoning. 

I have not seen any indication that the members of the Village Board have visited a solar farm to see what one looks like in person. This would seem to be an obvious step that should have been taken.  If this step hasn’t been taken it should be before proceeding further.  I have only seen one solar farm.  It was located in Massachusetts.  It appeared to have a more industrial look than I had imagined and looked completely out of place where it was situated in a green space near a highway intersection. 

Given the proposal for a solar farm in Oakwood Cemetery was made awhile go why weren’t solar farms considered in the comprehensive plan update?  Changes in zoning are supposed to be based on a comprehensive plan.  Before this law is voted on a comprehensive plan that considers solar farms should be formally adopted.  Therefore, I believe this mad rush to pass this solar energy law, which would allow solar farms to be built in Preservation and Comprehensive Development Districts should be brought to a halt until the comprehensive plan is formally adopted.

An editorial in The Examiner last week about this law states that “The question is how much solar power should be or needs to be generated within the Village and can that be achieved without inclusion in the sensitive districts?”  I think another way of putting it is where should the line be drawn?  A line needs to be drawn, but in Mount Kisco’s proposed law it hasn’t been.  Rather, little is off limits to developers of solar farms.  I would urge the Village Board to draw a line and at least exclude properties zoned as Preservation District or Conservation Development District.  We can have both solar power and green space without the type of conflict raised by the Oakwood Cemetery proposal.  There is no valid reason to give up green space just to have solar power.  Just because someone proposes a project doesn’t mean it has to be built. Not building it may be the better alternative and in the case of the solar farm proposed for Oakwood Cemetery, I believe the best alternative is not to build it. 
Mr. Brian Liebman read the following statement into the record.

Two weeks ago I was sitting in this room and I was listening to Mr. Singleton describe how the Village is already able to allow for a solar farm to be constructed on the Town landfill and that the solar law is not at all needed for that purpose.  This surprised me when I heard it, I was under the impression that the main reason this hearing is happening and the main reason this law is being rushed is because it was needed to allow for the solar farm on the landfill.  

In fact, everyone I talked to about the solar law I told them that the law was necessary for the landfill.  So, when I found out that it wasn't needed for this I got to thinking, what is the purpose of this law?  Why is it being rushed?  The only thing I could think of was that it was needed to allow for the Oakwood project.  Based on that hypothesis I began doing some research, and here is what I came to discover.  As far as I could tell, the conception of the idea for the zoning changes this law allows began in a letter from Douglas Hertz to the Village Board for the January 18th joint work session between the Planning Board and the Village Board.  In this letter, he describes the Oakwood project and he states: "We are asking your board to review the concept of a text change to the zoning code to allow for this accessory use."  Then there's a bit of a silent period in which there isn't much talk about such a zoning change, including virtually no mention of it in the Comprehensive Planning Process, although the Oakwood project did move forward when Mr. Hertz presented the site plan to the Planning Board on July 24th.  All of a sudden, on August 13th, Mr. Hertz came up during the public comment period of that night's Village Board meeting and he said:
"You have a solar law that's been forwarded to you, and I would request that you refer that over to the required bodies so that we can meet timelines.  I believe Whitney this has to be referred to Westchester Planning as well as [the] Village Planning Board. And I believe you... and obviously you have to discuss this amongst yourselves, but we're also going to need a public hearing. And considering dates and notice requirements, I request that be done as early as possible. Our application before the Planning Board is stalled until they can review how the Oakwood Project corresponds to the proposed zoning and since it hasn't been referred over to the Planning Board they can't make that determination so they can't move forward at this point, so I request the Village Board at least make the referrals and move that forward if possible."
From these comments it seems rather obvious that the purpose of this law is only to allow for the Oakwood project and furthermore, it seems to be orchestrated in such a way so that it also must meet the timelines of Mr. Hertz’ business expectations.  Now, I'd like to take a second to address something I wrote in a Letter to the Examiner a few weeks ago, in which I said, referring to the Oakwood Project:
"Considering that it is none other than current Chairman of the Planning Board, Douglas Hertz, who is taking the lead on pushing this forward, as it is his solar company who will install this, the allowance of this development would also set a precedent undermining the ethical standards which have existed to separate personal interest from administrative power."
Mayor Picinich stopped Mr. Liebman and state that with reference to anybody’s ethics here that’s really not up for discussion or question.  

Mr. Liebman replied, I went back and watched this and it just seemed to me that basically this was not necessarily being done in accordance with the… I think the comment speaks for itself.  I just felt that the public needed to know this and I’d like to finish my statement.  

I noticed that at the last hearing, there were several mentions of Mr. Hertz being in good ethical standing because he has recused himself from the decision making process for the Oakwood project, and I don't know if any of those comments were in response to my letter, but I'd like to come on the record here and make it clear that when I wrote that letter I was fully aware that Mr. Hertz had recused himself.  I was not referring to his recusal at all.  I was referring to the fact that he was presenting his own business interests before his own board and before the Village Board.
According to Chapter 9 Section 3 of the Village Code:
"No officer or employee of the Village shall represent private interests before any board, department, office, or agency of the Village" and Mr. Hertz as the Chairman of the Planning Board, would no doubt by Article 18 of the State Ethics' code, qualify as a municipal officer.  So, with this in mind, it seems that when Mr. Hertz sent his letter on January 18th requesting a zoning change to the Village Board, when he walked from the desk over there to the podium over here to present the site plan for the Oakwood Project to the Planning Board on July 24th, and when he got up to speak at the public comment period before the Village Board to request that the process of creating the law we're discussing here today be moved along, in each of these cases he was in violation of the Village's Ethics Code.
Now, if I'm correct about this, then I would hope that this behavior would no longer be tolerated, and I think that if it does continue to be tolerated then it sends a strong message to the public that if a person has enough connections, or if they've built enough of a reputation, or if they control enough of the Village's bureaucratic process, then they are essentially above the law.   I can't imagine anybody wants to live under a government like that.  Furthermore, I would like to state that if in fact this law is just an attempt to avoid the appearance of spot zoning for the Oakwood Project, then it shouldn't be passed. 
I hope this information is useful to you and to the public at large.  Thank you.
Mr. Mark Maffia (Turner Lane) stated my only question with this entire project and with all solar projects as well as anything electronic is the electrical magnetic force that comes off of these panels.  What does it do to the health of the people that live and work around the area and if you are going to do a project this big then the person putting it up should have no problem putting up an insurance policy to protect the Village and the people that work and live around the area.  So that if anybody gets sick from this that it’s covered and the Village doesn’t take any responsibility.  This is going to become a liability for the Village because you’ve changed the zoning laws to make it fit.  I don’t understand in this town it takes you a year or better to establish a business in an already established piece of property and this is going to get pushed through in 6 or 8 months.  It blows me away!  People don’t want to put businesses in this town because of that fact.  
Mayor Picinich replied actually those are misconceptions at this point in time, we’ve had great successes recently, tremendous successes recently so I think you are working off of old data with that statement.

Mr. Maffia stated that there is a solar farm in Armonk, since it has been put up there the wildlife has disappeared.  There are no deer on the property and I’ve read some studies where in California, in the Mojave Desert, they have a solar farm and birds that get to close to the panels it actually fries their wings.  So you should take into consideration the wildlife that is in the Oakwood Cemetery.  There are health problems that we don’t know about too.  Thank you.

Mr. Harry McCartney (Town Historian) stated that Mount Kisco is three (3) square miles with woodlands, wetlands, meadows, Kisco Mountain, streams, historic sites, the Spencer Optical Manufacturer, the historic grist mill, 5,000 French Troops camped right here.  That historic natural land that is within this little three (3) square miles, our land that we have to put an historic natural lock on and not be looking towards any kind of development.  Especially when you need space for alternative energy or solar.  I did the calculation on twelve (12) apartment buildings in Mount Kisco, that is two (2) acres and that’s not all of the commercial buildings around here.  So we can have solar and save the natural historical gem that is part of our DNA here in Mount Kisco.  I really implore the Board, as you are making these decisions; we should be shifting towards total preservation of all of that space that I’m describing here.  Historic natural gems.  Thank you.
Mr. Mark Farrell stated that Doug Hertz didn’t come to Oakwood Cemetery saying I need a field, I went to him, and I think as a gentlemen how he has offered his time and expertise to the Village, I think people should be grateful that he is willing to share his expertise with the Village for the betterment of the Village.  At the same time, I don’t think we should disqualify people because they’ve shared their expertise   He has disclosed to the Planning Board and to the Village Board his interest in the particular project and he backed away.  What is a gentlemen supposed to do… move?  That seems like a penalty to people who are looking to be involved.  I do have a question with regards to one proposed change in the Tier 3.  You are mandating a tree loss mitigation plan, but in the back end you are talking about tree replacement are they not the same trees?

Mayor Picinich replied we discussed when the solar arrays are removed that trees be planted back in that spot, if trees had been removed from that spot.  


Mr. Farrell stated that if you are already mandating mitigation, which is sort of replacing the trees that are being removed at the time, then you are requiring replacement when the array is removed, which is double trees.  Nothing against trees, but it is something that I offer.  Finally, my last comment is from a practical perspective, the proposed changes to the PD and CD are only a problem when you are talking about private land, because if it’s public land people are going to be here anyway.  With respect to private land, private property owners are entitled to use their property and the zoning code is required to allow some reasonable use of private property.  Some people I think would rather that not happen, freeze, don’t do anything, and then I think you run into trouble.  Look into the history as to why the Village now owns Kisco Mountain and you might see that there was a private property owner who disputed his lack of ability to use private property and he got a judgement for $3.2 million dollars, then gave the property to the Village.  But the lawsuit was about the lack of ability to use private property because of zoning.  You have a lot to weigh, thank you.

Mayor Picinich stated that she wanted to set the time frame very clearly for everyone when this process started.  In January of this year, there was a joint meeting of the Planning Board and the Board of Trustees.  There were two (2) zoning text changes that came before us.  First, was a change for 333 North Bedford Road or the Light Manufacturing District (ML) and the other was to look at and consider solar specifically at Oakwood.  The 333 text changed happed in the middle of this year, so we moved that forward and we made something happen there.  So this was second on the list.  So the notion that we are trying to rush something through I think is an inaccurate characterization because we’ve been talking about this since the beginning of the year.  I also want to point out again, taking a look at where and how solar can be permitted across the Village I think is a good thing for our community.  I think it provides an opportunity for our community.  The fact that other communities in Westchester have not passed this law, means that we are leading.  I also want to point out that none of this is being done with a cavalier attitude.  None of this is being done with a flippant, just make this happen.  We are spending hours and hours going through every word, thinking about unintended consequences with guidance from our Attorney, with input from the public.  So this is not something that is simply happening without any thought or insight or without careful consideration.  I also really do want to point out that a private individual is allowed to conduct private business in this Village.  If someone has stepped away from their role and responsibility as it relates to the Planning Board, then a private company can do business with a private organization.  Again, if we don’t permit that to happen in this Village then we will not have anybody with knowledge and expertise sitting on our Boards.  That is my own view and perspective and certainly I encourage this Board to share theirs.

Trustee Albanese stated so most of the same faces from last time are here tonight and we’ve heard both sides and we’ve learned a lot from you.  From last time to this time, this is what I’ve heard; reduces greenhouse gases, preserves natural resources, pollination and regeneration of soil, it’s a benefit to all of our residents to reduce costs.  One acre of solar creates more carbon than 438 acres of woods.  The local generation of energy, not all parcels and projects are a good fit.  Nothing should be built on green spaces that we own like Kisco Mountain, trees cool the earth, we love trees, don’t cut trees if possible and if you do you have to replant.  We have a limited amount of land given to us and we will be a model for other towns.  So we did listen, we are making the changes to reflect what we are hearing and what we are hearing now.  I’ve heard a couple of times tonight that we are in a mad rush to get this done, we are not in a mad rush to get this done.  We are listening and the conversation is going to continue because in the end it’s going to be what’s important to the people of Mount Kisco and we all have to live together and continue to live on this earth together and love each other.


Deputy Mayor Farber stated that we all appreciate solar energy and I’m very impressed again by so many people coming together and having the process of public participation.  The last meeting that we all had together we took it very seriously and we really did reconstruct what the three (3) different Tiers should be and what they should reflect.  I’m certainly interested and willing to again, for something like Oakwood, instead of the current twenty-five (25) feet minimum buffer, a fifty (50) foot buffer to allow wildlife in the back would I’m sure be some compromise that we can come together to accomplish.  Again, I think we have to be realistic on our future too, and I do agree with what you said about special people in our town and you don’t want to dismiss them from giving so much back for our community.  I would not want that to become a growing problem that people are nervous to serve on our boards because they can’t offer serves in the community for personal and business purposes.  I’m going to take in everything that you said, we are really really working hours on this and nothing is taken lightly believe me.  If you have any questions keep coming and keep talking, but I do want to see an end to this and I don’t think we are rushing anything at this point.  Thank you.

County Executive George Latimer
Executive Order No. 2 of 2018


County Executive George Latimer presented the following executive order policy to the Board of Trustees and answered questions from the Board.


Whereas, the County intends to work cooperatively with local municipalities within Westchester to enhance the quality of life for all County residents; and


Whereas, prior to any significant actions taken by County government, particularly with regard to County land located within particular communities, municipalities should be provided with the opportunity to review any such action and offer suggestions as appropriate; and


Whereas, such a Good Neighbor Policy enables Westchester municipalities and their residents to have input into the decision-making processes regarding the use of County land located within their borders; 


Now, Therefore, I George Latimer, County Executive of the County of Westchester, by virtue of the authority vested in me by the Laws of Westchester County, hereby order that the County institute a Good Neighbor Policy whereby prior to any significant proposed action on County land located within a municipality in Westchester:


1)
Not inconsistent with any Federal, State or County Law, the County would be required to make a formal presentation of any such significant proposed action on County land at a regularly scheduled, televised meeting of the local governing body (City Council, Town Board, or Village Board);


2)
The local governing body would then have sixty (60) days after such presentation and before the action would be implemented;



a.
to hold a local public forum to gather input regarding said proposed action from local residents; and



b.
to submit a memorandum of support, neutrality, or opposition to the action before the County proceeds.


3)
Any emergency action regarding County land located in a Westchester municipality required to be taken immediately to protect the health and safety of County residents shall be exempt from this policy.


Resolved, that this Executive Oder shall take effect immediately and shall remain in effect until otherwise superseded or revoked.  Dated January 2, 2018.

County Executive George Latimer answered questions from the Board of Trustees regarding various topics relating to the Village of Mount Kisco.  
Continuation of a Public Hearing to discuss a proposed Solar Energy Law.


Trustee Schleimer stated that most people in this room know that I have had questions about doing such extensive solar work and my first question is who has asked us, aside from Oakwood, to do more solar than we already have and why are we so focused on the expansion at this time.  Jumping back on someone’s question, how does St. Francis Cemetery feel about the proposal from Oakwood Cemetery?  Has anyone spoken to them because it will effect the back of the property, also how does Diplomat Towers feel?  I do feel that we are moving very quickly contrary to what other members of the Board are saying.  I think we have so much on our plate this year.  I think we have moved lighting fast on the 333 re-zoning.  I think the Comprehensive Plan is moving incredibly fast with potentially humongous changes to this Village and to be doing the solar law at the same time I find personally overwhelming.  So I don’t know if the people at Diplomat are truly aware of potentially what’s going to be out their window.  I would also confess I have never seen, except in pictures, a solar farm.  I do not know what it looks like in person.  I’m not sure of what it would be like to stand next to an extensive solar field that stands twice over my head and extends for a long period of time.  The pictures that we saw from Bedford 2020 were not the blue panels, they were sort of gray and muted.  Ours would be blue I believe.  I’m not sure what that would look like and I am concerned.  I think it would be very much a major presence and major change and I am concerned for the people who have mausoleums in the back of the cemetery who are now going to look at a solar farm.  I would ask and I did ask this Village Board to go to Oakwood Cemetery to take a tour and see what the parameters were.  We did ask and I don’t know if it was ever done that it actually be staked out so we could actually see how big the proposal was.  I don’t know if in fact it happened.  Mr. Kensing said that Oakwood can no longer use the income from the cell tower for operational maintenance, I’m not sure I understand why that is.  I would also ask that we be provided with financial information.  The proposal from Oakwood Cemetery is the biggest proposal that we have seen and are likely to see.  We have approved the proposal for the landfill.  I have no problem doing a solar field on a landfill.  I have no problem doing solar on roofs.  Why are we so pressed to do this?  I just raise these questions because I think it’s important.  I will say contrary to my fellow Board members I am uncomfortable with Doug Hertz, who I revere and I think he’s a wonderful asset to the community and a wonderful person.  I think it’s the wrong place to promote such a huge project and I’m concerned and I have to put it out there.

Deputy Mayor Farber replied I think Trustee Schleimer has some really good points and I’ve not seen a solar farm either and it probably would be a good thing for us to do.


Mayor Picinich stated I’ve seen a solar farm and I would encourage everyone who is voting on information before them to do their homework.  It is very important that everyone who’s got this stuff in front of them to do the work that needs to be done in order to make informed decisions.  I would encourage you all to do that.  


Deputy Mayor Farber requested if it can be marked out exactly where the fields we are talking about.  


Mayor Picinich replied we are not making a decision on the Oakwood Cemetery Proposal, we are making a decision on legislation across the entire community.  This will not be a vote about Oakwood Cemetery.  This will be a vote about legislation.


Ms. Ruth Moy asked if we are not taking a vote now, so these questions that people brought up about the human health issues, etc.  I was wondering if that was researched and if the habitat degradation has that been researched too?  I was also wondering if you’ve looked into the commercial space that we could put solar panels on, has that been researched.  The other thing is why not stake out the fields.  I do interior design work and my clients can’t visualize their own living rooms being finished.  When and if we ever get to that stage that’s a good idea to stake it out.  I hope these questions are answered to make us comfortable with a new thing also.  

Mayor Picinich asked Ms. Moy to take those questions and please email them to her or the Village Manager and we will provide you with detailed answers.  


Mayor Picinich informed everyone that we did receive notification back from the County.  We referred the Legislation to them and they have said that at this point in time this is a local matter.  This legislation has been referred to the Planning Board and it will be on their next agenda for discussion.

Mr. Robert Liebman asked if Mr. Hertz would be recusing himself from discussing this referral to the next Planning Board Meeting.

Village Attorney Singleton replied yes.  Mr. Hertz has recused himself from all participations and considerations regarding this matter.  He does not sit at the table when this matter is being discussed with the Planning Board.  


Mayor Picinich stated this public hearing will be left open.  If anyone does not want to come in and speak publically, you are very welcomed to send your comments to this Board or Mr. Brancati and we will certainly respond in writing or mention on air at our next meeting.  The Village Board decided to hold one more work session meeting regarding this solar law and based upon that work session meeting a drafted red-lined copy of the proposed local law will then be made available to the public.  
1.
Communications:
 None.
2.
Petitions: None.

3.
Board, Committee and Commission Reports: None.
4.
Village Manager’s Reports: 


a.
Reminder Informational Meeting Comprehensive Development Plan.

Village Manager Brancati reminded everyone that on this upcoming Thursday, October 4th at 7:30 pm here in the Village Hall Board Room, we will be having an Informational Meeting to discuss the Comprehensive Development Plan Update and Proposed Zoning Amendments.  This meeting will provide an opportunity for anybody to ask questions about the plan, which again is available on the Village’s website site and at EnvisionMK.com and has been for several months.  The formal Public Hearing on the Plan will be held on October 15th at 7:00 pm again here in the Village Hall Board Room.  

b.
Update on Current Water Projects.

Village Manager Brancati updated the Board on the capital projects that are currently being done in the Water Fund.  

Village Manager Brancati stated that the Mountain Avenue Water Main replacement project had started a few weeks ago with test pits and the mobilizing of equipment up on top of the hill.  The contractor has started installing pipe at the bottom of the hill and has been moving a couple lengths per day up the hill and they are currently at Prospect Avenue.  They were planning on finishing up with the project this week, but they’ve hit some tough rock in a couple of spots, which has slowed them up a little bit, but we plan on finishing that sometime next week.  Then they will be moving on to replace the storm drain which will take them a couple of weeks and then onto connecting all of the lateral services to the new water main before lastly replacing the sidewalks and curbs.  That work will take us into early November and depending upon the weather, we will do a final milling and paving on the road and get it all done before the winter, if the weather does not cooperate with road resurfacing of Mountain Avenue this fall, then it will be something that will be completed in the spring.

Village Manager Brancati reported that the Route 117 Water Main Replacement project work is being done at night.  They have started replacing the line and installing the line on Green Lane.  This project is being coordinated with the Town of Bedford.  Most of the pipe work on Green Lane is almost completed.  They have been doing a lot of prep-work and set-up work in order to be able to do all of the crossings that we need to do, moving from Green Lane down towards Preston Way.  They are making good progress and our schedule there is to complete all of our crossings work along Rt. 117 by the end of this month, so that Route 117 and Green Lane can be resurfaced before the winter.  After all of the crossing are done, we will then go to the next phase of that work, which is installing the water main itself going up the east side of Route 117.  We will then put the water main up the entire run and then go back and make all of the lateral connections.  That work will be done after we have completed all of the work underneath the roadway, so that the road can be resurfaced.  

Village Manager Brancati gave an update on the one (1) of (3) Clarifiers that went down at the Filtration Plant.  Mr. Brancati stated that a pressure switch had gone bad about a year ago and it didn’t shut the clarifier down as it should have.  It was a faulty part and it ended up weakening the clarifier.  We were able to work with Delaware Engineering to get the insurance company to cover the repair of this clarifier.  So after doing some additional engineering work on our part we finally got word last week that they have agreed that they will replace the clarifying unit “in kind”.  So that is very good news for the Village, this is not an insignificant expense, it is estimated to cost approximately $1.5 to $2.0 million dollars and it is being covered by the insurance carrier and not the users of the Village’s Water System.  We will be going out to bid on the Clarifier replacement in the next few weeks and will make a recommendation to the insurance company who will hopefully agree with it and then present the bid to the Village Board for final approval.  Again, a big thanks to Delaware Engineering and our Water Department and everyone who has helped get us to this point in time.  
5.
Board Reports:

Deputy Mayor Farber reported that the Mount Kisco Arts Council Free Concert Series at Fountain Park is now over for the season.  We were most excited about the response from all of you who stopped by week after week to listen to our very eclectic artists perform.  We promise we will be back next year with another winning lineup of concerts.  Meanwhile, please join the Arts Council and the Mount Kisco Rotary Club for “Tastes of Northern Westchester” on Thursday, October 18th at the Holiday Inn.  Tickets to this event can be purchased from Rotary Club Members or you can go on line at MountKiscoRotary.org.  This will be a very elegant evening with fine food, wine, and the music will be provided by the Art’s Council, which is the Community Recipient of this great event.  
On Sunday, September 30th the Sons of the American Legion held their annual Indian Summer BBQ.  The weather was perfect, the barbeque chicken and ribs were cooked to perfection.  It was a great chance to get together and support our local Veterans’ and their youth programs.  It was an all-day barbeque at the American Legion and the tables were filled both inside and outside of the hall.  The Mount Kisco Historical Society meets this Wednesday, October 3rd.  There was actually tremendous damage to the Old School House on Moore Avenue due to recent storms beginning in July.  We must repair the structure before it gets worse.  Are we are also looking for more permanent solutions to the new leaks at 55 Maple Avenue where our historical archives reside?  I would like to request a report as to what is being done and what we can do because we need to protect these structures from further damage especially before the winter.  

Columbus Day is just around the corner, so please mark your calendars for Sunday, October 7th at 12:00pm, the Italian-American Club will celebrate Columbus Day with a ceremony at the Columbus Statue next to the Library.  Everyone is invited to attend, there will be a short ceremony which is very significant and fun.


This Wednesday, October 3rd, I invite all of you to a debate sponsored by the League of Women Voters at the Public Library at 7:00 pm.  It’s a Candidates Forum Night to meet and hear the candidates running for Village Trustee.  It’s a very good opportunity to ask your questions of each candidate on issues that are of concern.  


Finally, I want to give a shout-out to a very special person at our local Mount Kisco Post Office, Peter Montelone.  He has worked for the Post Office for twenty-six (26) years and one day last year in October he was walking back to his truck and he heard some screams, he realized that someone was in trouble.  Mr. Montelone who was unarmed faced an armed burglar who sent a women and her twelve year old daughter running for help.  He gave the burglar an ultimatum, wait for the cops or wait for the medical examiner, he’s a very brave man.  The Westchester County Police arrived and arrested the burglar and Mr. Montelone became a hero.  Last Wednesday Mr. Pete Montelone was honored in Washington, D.C. by the National Association of Letter Carriers with the “Eastern Region Hero Award.”  Thank you Pete for being part of our Postal Office system.  

Trustee Schleimer stated that she managed to get to the Senior Tag Sale more than once, I came home with lots of goodies and I also donated lots of goodies.  It was a great event, there were so many people there on Saturday, it was non-stop all day.  We haven’t gotten a report on just how successful it was, but it certainly looked like they will be coming away with something worthwhile.  


Trustee Schleimer encouraged everyone to become a member of the League of Women Voters.  They are an amazing organization, a great collection of people, men and women, and the programs that they run are outstanding.  They were kind enough to include Mount Kisco.  We had been without a League of Women Voters for years.  I had been trying to work with Chappaqua and this group from further north came down and has really made us part of the organization.  It made us part of the Town’s, they deal and talk about Mount Kisco issues, so we are very much a functioning member.  I think there are only a few of us from Mount Kisco, so by all means please do come.  I have applications if anybody needs them, so think about joining, it’s worthwhile.  


Trustee Albanese stated that all summer long everybody worked hard to keep Mount Kisco Beautiful, thank you so much.  Today, two (2) of the areas got redone for the fall with mums, corn stalks, and pumpkins.  So again, thank you to everybody and keep up the good work.  


Mayor Picinich stated that she had the opportunity to participate in the State of the Town’s Meeting which was facilitated by the League of Women Voters.  I had the honor of representing Mount Kisco along with Bedford, Pound Ridge, and Lewisboro, to share the successes and opportunities of our Town.  I would encourage folks to like the Northeastern Westchester League of Women Voters Facebook page and find out all of the activities that they have going on.  They do a lot to help facilitate communications on all that is happening in our community.  I also want to remind seniors that there will be a talk with Roger Miller our Assessor at the Business Meeting at the Senior Center with reference to applying for the Enhanced Star Program.  This is really important for those of you who have STAR you have to re-apply for the Enhanced STAR just one (1) time this year.  If you are confused about the different parts or pieces, you will have the opportunity to participate in the meeting at the Senior Center during the Business Meeting in October.  
6.
Old Business:
a.
Resolution authorizing the Village Manager to sign the lease agreement on Mountain Avenue Cell Tower subject to Village Attorney Approval.

Mayor Picinich stated approximately more than a year ago, the Metropolitan Transportation Authority (MTA) wanted to put a one hundred eighty (180) foot monopole on their property over behind Tesla on Kisco Avenue.  They said that they needed it for emergency services and a variety of other things and they pretty much were putting that there, regardless of what the Village said.  Mr. Brancati and I had meeting with them a few times and we drew the conclusion that we needed to provide them with other locations.  Rather than trying to add yet another cell tower, certainly not in the area they proposed, all of the options that we offered were not suitable so the suitable conclusion that was drawn was the existing space that currently has a cell tower, right now on the Mountain.  This lease agreement provides for basically swapping out what’s currently there, it will be taller one hundred fourteen (114) feet versus the eighty-five (85) feet that is there now.

Mr. Brancati noted that the current lease that we have now with Crown Castle up on Mountain Avenue was coming to an end in a few years.  So Crown Castle has been working with the Village Attorney and myself trying to negotiate a new long-term lease.  This lease reflects those terms and conditions that have been negotiated and also incorporates and accommodates the MTA, so that they can put their equipment here and not build a one hundred eighty (180) foot monopole on Kisco Avenue right in the heart of downtown.

Village Attorney Singleton stated that the MTA was coming to Town, they were not seeking anyone’s approval, they are an independent agency, and they have the right to do this and this would have been put up with a view of Mount Kisco downtown from just about anywhere.  So instead of a 180-foot tower, we offered another alternative adjacent to their property with a max of 30 feet increase instead of adding a brand new 180-foot tower in addition to the one that is already up on the Mountain.  

Trustee Schleimer had several questions regarding the terms of the proposed Memorandum of Second Amendment to the License Agreement, which she discussed with the Village Attorney.

Village Manager Brancati stated that he was happy with how this agreement had been negotiated, which was why we are recommending the approval of the financial terms and conditions that were approved by this Board more than a year ago.  

Trustee Schleimer stated that she would like to see the financial numbers, because this is not a simple agreement, it’s rather complicated.


Village Manager Brancati replied and that is why the Village Attorney has reviewed it.  


Trustee Schleimer replied I understand that, but in order for me to approve it, I need to understand it too and so you’ll forgive me if I want more information.  I also think we need a copy of the survey.  It’s very hard to do this not knowing what we are talking about.

Village Manager Brancati stated it’s the existing fenced in location on top of the Mountain.  


Trustee Schleimer replied the agreement has a one page, and even if I didn’t, I would need a survey in order to understand what it is.  I need more information so that I can understand this.  

Village Attorney Singleton stated that as part of this agreement they requested that they have the right of first refusal for any other particular use by any other entity.  It was my recommendation that it not be included.  They also wanted to acquire additional land.  We removed any reference to them being able to permanently acquire additional lands, there is also no more references to easements or leases, they have a license agreement.  They are licensed to use Village Property and they are not going to acquire title, easement, or even a lease interest to anything else on this property for the entire session of the license agreement.  The only provision that they would like is an option to license additional land subject to whatever limitations you want, should there be a need to expand the area within the fence.  I have recommended to your Board that, so along as it was adjacent to the area with limited dimensions, it was for cellular purposes, and necessary for co-location we could modify that language.  This is the agreement to enable them to move forward, they will still need to make an application to the Village Board to allow for a modification to the existing wireless facility and they will have to demonstrate what is being requested of them as part of this application.

Mayor Picinich stated that she was comfortable at this point that our Village Manager has negotiated this to the best of his ability and has gotten us a fair agreement.  Based upon the fact that he has been working on this for quite some time.  I’m comfortable with the fact that our Attorney has reviewed this and has made some specific recommendations for limiting the scope on adjacent properties and eliminating the right of first refusal.  So I would like to make a motion to authorize our Village Manager to work in cooperation with our Village Attorney to sign the lease agreement on the Mountain Avenue cell tower.

Trustee Albanese seconded the motion, subject to receiving a copy of Exhibit A of the agreement.


Village Attorney Singleton stated that he will send a copy of Exhibit A as well as a copy of the final version of the agreement once it is executed.  


Mayor Picinich called for a vote:

Motion Adopted
Mayor Picinich


Aye




Deputy Mayor Farber

Aye
Trustee Albanese

Aye



Trustee Schleimer

Nay


Trustee Schleimer stated that she was voting no at this time because she had half of an agreement, missing exhibits, without surveys.  I don’t see how we can be asked to approve signing an agreement that is just not in one piece.  I’m very concerned that this is not a proper way to do business.  

Deputy Mayor Farber stated that she was voting yes, because she trusted the Village Manager and the Village Attorney and was glad to see that we will not be building a new cell tower.  So this will accommodate a two for one situation.  

7.
New Business: 
a.
Resolution authorizing the Village Manager to sign the MEBCO Intermunicipal agreement for Employee Benefits.
The following resolution was offered by Mayor Picinich and seconded by Trustee Schleimer;

Resolved that the inter-municipal agreement of the Municipal Employee Benefits Consortium (“MEBCO”) entered into on April 24, 1989 and amended on June 24, 2013 (the “MEBCO IMA”) be further amended as set forth in Exhibit A to be attached to the minutes (the “Revised IMA”); and

Resolved that the Revised IMA is approved in all respects to supersede the MEBCO IMA and be effective upon such date when all of the current MEBCO municipal corporation members execute the Revised IMA; and


Resolved, that the Village Manager is hereby authorized and directed to execute and deliver the Revised IMA in the form presented at this meeting in the name of and on behalf of the Village/Town of Mount Kisco as of October 1, 2018; all in favor.

Motion Adopted
Mayor Picinich


Aye




Deputy Mayor Farber

Aye
Trustee Albanese

Aye



Trustee Schleimer

Aye
b.
Board, Committee and Commission Member and Chairperson Term Expirations 12/3/2018.
Mayor Picinich stated that a number of board, committee, and commission members are going to have their terms expiring as well as every Chairmanship that we reappoint.  As stated in our Rules of Procedures we are asking if they are interested in continuing to serve.  There is no action to take at this time on this item, this is just a notification for the public.

Mayor Picinich stated that we have many wonderful opportunities for folks to participate.  Folks can look on line to see what all the different Boards, Committees, and Commissions are including our Tree Preservation Board, Economic Development Council, Board of Ethics, Byram Lake Committee, Planning Board, Architectural Review Board, Conservation Advisory Council, and our Zoning Board of Appeals.  So if anyone is interested in giving their time and talent to serve on one of our Boards and Commissions we’d really love to hear from you and if your do have an interest we encourage you to send an email to either myself or Village Manager Brancati.  There is lots of work to do and many hands make light work.  

8.
Bills:
The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Albanese to pay the bills as presented to the Board dated September 26, 2018 for the months of August & September 2018; all in favor.

General Fund




$ 81,717.53
Water Fund




$138,117.13


Sewer Fund




$   3,257.60


Library Fund




$   5,636.19


Capital Fund




$175,528.27
Trust Fund




$  10,003.35




TOTAL


$414,260.07
Motion Adopted
Mayor Picinich


Aye




Deputy Mayor Farber

Aye
Trustee Albanese

Aye



Trustee Schleimer

Aye

9.
Minutes:  

The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Schleimer approving the Regular Meeting Minutes of September 4, 2018; all in favor.




Motion Adopted

Mayor Picinich


Aye




Deputy Mayor Farber

Aye
Trustee Albanese

Aye



Trustee Schleimer

Aye
10.
Non-Local Business:  None.

11.
Public Comment: 
Mr. John Rhodes had a question on the new lease on the tower.  You mentioned that they have an option for an additional space and you mentioned approximately 100 to 200 feet, is that all going to be within that fenced in area or are they looking to use more of the area.
Village Manager Brancati replied that we are not talking a huge area, maybe an additional 500 square feet or so.  
Mayor Picinich replied that was a specific concern because it was open and so we need to narrow it very specifically.  

No other comments.

There being no further business to come before the Board, a motion to close the Regular Village Board meeting at 9:50 pm was made by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Schleimer, all in favor.
Motion Adopted
Mayor Picinich


Aye




Deputy Mayor Farber

Aye
Trustee Albanese

Aye



Trustee Schleimer

Aye

_________________________







Edward W. Brancati







Village Manager
/pm
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